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TENTED EVENT SAFETY:

Evacuation Plans in Action
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Today I will be using this event to illustrate how we manage evacuation plans and how we work 
with a client in a tough situation. It is human nature to run into any shelter in a storm. It is our job as 
tent professionals to help our clients understand the limitations of our product, and to help them 
devise viable solutions for severe weather.

In 2018, All Occasions was 
contracted to provide tenting, 
flooring, and other rental items for 
an October wedding and reception 
to be held for 200 guests on the 
family farm. 

POSSUM HOLLOW FARM

This is the tent evacuation addendum we had 
written by James Waite. I believe every tent rental 
company should have something like this included 
in their contract. 

At the end of the day, a tent is a temporary 
structure, and it doesn’t matter what wind speed 
rating it has. Once the wind is higher than 30-38 
mph there are too many hazards to safely stay 
inside any tent. In many cases, it’s not that the wind 
is blowing – it’s a question of what the wind is 
blowing.

We try to have this conversation with our clients at 
some point during the site inspection. This helps 
manage their expectations and lets them know that 
a tent is not a storm shelter. We find being upfront 
about it helps build trust with our clients. You don’t 
want it to be a surprise when you ask them to sign 
your contract. 
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The ceremony and reception at Possum Hollow Farm were 
held in two separate areas of the farm, about a half mile 
apart. The only structures on the property were a tractor 
barn and a small farmhouse. The install went pretty 
smoothly – we only needed the tractor twice to pull the 
caterer and the wine vendor out of the mud! 

For this event, we had an almost ideal situation: about a week for install, excellent site 
access, no utilities or obstacles, and a 500-acre farm all to ourselves.

We provided and installed the following items:
o 25Mx35M Losberger reception structure with dura trac flooring, carpet, and 

interior draping
o 9Mx15M Losberger restroom structure with interior division for a nursing station 

for new moms
o 9Mx12M with 6Mx6M dormer Losberger entry tent
o 20x60 and 20x20 Anchor Fiesta frame catering tents
o 57x96 Fred’s Stillwater ceremony tent with dura trac flooring and carpet
o Chandeliers, bars, tables, chairs, soft seating, heaters, dumpster, restroom 

trailer, stage, dancefloor, and ceremony seating
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We had a rough run that fall 
with the weather in September 
and this was the last big 
wedding of the year. The 
weather that week had been 
cooperative: cool mornings, 
mild afternoons, and only a 
little rain. The forecast looked 
decent for the big day. 
Although there was a front 
moving across the Midwest, it 
looked like the worst of it 
would miss us. I went to bed 
Friday night feeling satisfied 
with what we had 
accomplished and looking 
forward to spending Saturday 
afternoon with my family after 
finishing up the ceremony 
install in the morning. 

At 6AM Saturday, I had a rude awakening. The front had taken a turn – it was headed straight 
toward us and was on track to arrive just before the start of the ceremony. The 60mph wind gusts 
were causing a lot of damage as it made its way toward us.

I reached out to the planner around 7am to start the difficult conversation. My recommendation 
was to try to reschedule the event to Sunday if the band and caterer were available. Thankfully, 
she is a real pro, and handled everything calmly and efficiently. The band and caterer were 
able to accommodate the change to Sunday, so all that was left was to present this option to 
the family.

The planner and I got on a call around 9:30am with the parents of the bride to discuss the 
situation. I explained the options, letting them know there was a real possibility we would need 
to evacuate or not use the tents at all. After the initial shock (and a few tears) they were very 
understanding but wanted to think it over. 

They called back around 11am and explained that out of consideration for the out-of-town 
guests who would need to rearrange travel plans, they would prefer to move forward with the 
Saturday event if we could devise a workable contingency plan.  
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The planner, the caterer and I started to work on Plan B. The farm staff cleared one of the 
tractor barns in case it was needed for the ceremony or cocktail area. I called in one of our 

crew leaders to help me manage the situation. The site was lower than the surrounding areas 
and the main tent had tree cover on three sides, but we used handheld wind meters to 

monitor the the situation. 

Pat from Losberger was available by phone to talk 
through what was and was not reasonable in this 
situation. We concluded that the structures would be 
fine given the forecast, but the chandeliers and 
hanging floral installation could be an issue. It was 
decided that we would use the main tent as long as 
the wind gusts stayed under 35mph. I would stay 
outside using the wind meter to monitor and our crew 
leader would be inside the tent ready to clear the 
areas with the chandeliers and florals.  

9

10



2/8/2021

6

It got progressively windier as the afternoon wore on, and although it looked like the front was 
weakening as it approached, it was still a big storm that was going to last for several hours. By 
the time the guests began to arrive, the highest wind we’d seen was 25mph, so we made the 
decision to hold the ceremony in the tent. We were prepared to evacuate if needed and move 
the guests to the barn, but the plan was to use teams of horses with buggies, so this would be a 
slow process if we had to make that call. 

We continued to monitor the wind, and the highest it reached during the ceremony was 28mph. 
Other than the wind noise making it hard for guests to hear, the ceremony went off smoothly. 
The wind picked up a little while the guests were having cocktails in the barn, blowing over and 
breaking the glass tube heaters near the ceremony area despite them being nailed into the 
ground.

After cocktail hour, we moved the guests to the reception tent. The wind never exceeded 30 
mph, although we did clear the bar and dance floor areas 3 times throughout the evening. It 
finally began to subside around 9 pm, just in time for the band to start playing. 
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As you can imagine, this was one of  
the most difficult and stressful days of 
my career so far. As I headed home, 
truly exhausted, I was grateful that the 
client had the event they wanted, 
and everyone would go home safely. 
We had worked for this family a dozen 
times over the years and they are kind 
and grateful. If I had to go through 
hell, I was thankful it was with them 
and this team of vendors. 

Thank you to our session sponsor: 
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